

TANNACH & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Monday 29th May 2017 at 7.30pm, 
Thrumster Hall Thrumster.
Draft Minutes
Present:    John Inkster (Chairperson), Rhona Gill Treasurer, 
                   Catherine MacLeod member,  Sonja Mindt member,
                   Ian Giles, Moira Sinclair, Karen Simpson (Associate Members).
                   Raymond Bremner (HC Councillor).
Apologies: Catherine Paterson, Linda Malik.
Public: 3 members.
1. Welcome and Apologies 

John Inkster opened the meeting and welcomed members, members of the public and Councillor Raymond Bremner. Members present were reminded the meeting will be run according to Highland Council Standing orders.  
2. Declaration of Interest
John Inkster checked that all declaration of interest forms were up to date.
3. Minutes and Actions from Previous Meeting.
3.1 Minutes from previous meeting
John Inkster asked for approval of minutes of the CC meeting held on 24th April2017

Proposed: C MacLeod
Seconded: John Inkster
AGREED

3.2 Secretary update
In the Secretary’s absence the Chairperson presented the secretary’s update.

Dog Fouling complaints – Many complaints have been received from several residents in Haster with regard to dog fouling. One dog owner in particular has been identified with regard to this. More signs have been installed and the details have been passed on to Highland Council for action. The Village Officer has cleared the grounds however this is not an ideal use of resources
Haster Sheds – Residents in Haster have requested an update with regard to the ongoing sheds issue. The sheds have had planning permission refused and the timescale for removal has passed. Highland Council was asked for an update, the response was vague stating this was an ongoing action. A further email requesting more information and timescales for a resolution have gone unanswered. 
Abandoned cars trailer – Complaints from Haster regarding a resident who has vehicles parked around the HC car park beside the playing fields. Some vehicles are untaxed and therefore should not be parked on public areas. This had resulted in the council being unable to clean out the rain water drains. There is also an infestation of rats in the area which needs to be reported to environmental health. Further to this, there were incidents of 240 volt cables being left across the road resulting in a serious H&S hazard. Councillor Bremner agreed to further investigate these matters and to seek their resolution. He asked that residents should provide pictorial evidence if possible and that he would report back to the next meeting.                                                                                                 Action RB 1-5-17
Slow down signs - Funding has been granted towards the placing of Slow down signs for Haster and Milton up to date detailed accounts have to be submitted then funding will be released. Linda is liaising with Jonathon Gunn Highland Council with regard to ordering and installation of the signs. This is part of a rolling programme to reduce speed of vehicles travelling in and around villages in the Tannach area.
Brown Bins- little progress has been made on the reduction of charges for the elderly in our area due to change of Councillors. A suggestion has been received that we should consider developing community compost areas for each area.  This would have a more inclusive benefit as many residents in outlying areas do not have or will ever be offered a brown bin even if they were willing to pay £30 given their location. Another suggestion was for the Community Council to draw down funding to offset this cost. Grants could be offered to anyone wishing for assistance to cover this cost criteria could be drawn up for this. The meeting decided to take no action on this matter but to wait to see how the new arrangement worked out.
Bus Shelters – following a report regarding bus shelters in the JOGJ Linda wrote to Willie Mackay copied to all councillors highlighting the bus shelter in Ulbster which is smaller than the one in the report and in the same condition. Willie kindly responded stating he had discussed our shelter with HC officials and that it was now scheduled to be replaced. The Community Council have always been under the impression this was a rolling programme. Members should note the informative response given with regard to the bus shelter programme from ex Councillor Gillian Coghill. This was noted by members.
SSE seminar update- Linda Malik attended a conference in Pitlochry on 25th May 2017 with regard to community fund development. This was a most informative event where there was a large amount of information sharing and advice on offer from many other local development officers working in community funding, community planning and development. A presentation will be produced for members to share the information from this event. Members asked if a letter of thanks can be sent to SSE for arranging and funding this worthwhile event.
Proposed R Gill
Seconded C MacLeod
AGREED   Action LM 2-5-17
Corbigoe road – Further communication has been sent week commencing 22-5-2017 requesting an update on when this road will have appropriate repairs carried out. No response has been received. This has been ongoing for some months now with many timescales for repair passed. It was reported that the Council had done a basic repair which had been inadequate and lasted for a short period of time. It was decided to await further developments.
Community Council High Visibility Vests - As there are members of the Community Council regularly carrying out activities within the Community members are asked if Linda can order vests with the community council name on them to let people know who is carrying out the work even if there is no contact. This increases awareness and raises the profile of the community council in the area.

Proposed C MacLeod
Seconded S Mindt
AGREED Action LM 3-5-17
4. Financial Report
Rhona gave the following financial report: see attached appendix1.
Rhona agreed to get the accounts audited and signed.                                    Action RG 4-5-17
5. Police Report.
John Inkster asked members present if anyone had any comments with regard to the police report received by email. The report was noted.
6. Highland Councillor’s Report

John Inkster welcomed Raymond Bremner to the meeting and congratulated him on his appointment. He asked him to give a report on activities to date. Councillor Bremner stated that about 50% of the Councillors elected were new and that they had undergone  extensive training on their duties and procedures required for the smooth running of the Council. He stated that the eight Caithness Councillors had agreed to work as a team for the benefit of the area. He stated that he would produce a written report for each CC meeting and members could ask questions on the report along with anything else. This was welcomed by the meeting and would help to expedite business.
7. Health and Care
Due to other commitments the Secretary has been unable to attend recent CHAT meetings however notes are available for members from their latest meeting. CHAT has withdrawn their presence from the Maternity Liaison group this group was set up at their request. To date, a maternity liaison officer has now taken up post following a request from this group and subgroups have been set up looking into transport and accommodation. Alison Brooks has been appointed chair of this group and has a wealth of knowledge and experience with NHS to enable her to aid direction. Progress is being made, talks are ongoing updates are emailed from the liaison group to the CC email address. 
NHS Highland has released a report into the transition of the maternity service to date.

http://www.nhshighland.scot.nhs.uk/Meetings/BoardsMeetings/Documents/Board%20Meeting%2030%20May%202017/4.1%20Caithness%20CMU%20Board%20paper%20v15.pdf
The Secretary is the community council representative at these meetings and members are asked to note that her attendance will continue.

8. Correspondence
Members were asked if they have any comments on the correspondence to date.  In particular the following were noted: the path at Thrumster primary ( new complaint received from school )with regard to children injuring themselves falling on this path (see 9.2.2) and the 20 mph Scottish Government Speed limit .
9. Local Issues

9.1 Village Officer
Funding application for this has been lodged with the Camster panel and an award of £8250 has been made. Details of how this will be spent will be given at the next meeting.
9.2 Miscellaneous issues including new matters in the areas

9.2.1 Ulbster 
Bus shelter – covered in Secretary’s report

9.2.2 Thrumster
Path to school complaints: this has been ongoing for several months now with no definite plan of action or timescales laid out to date. Councillor Bremner agreed to add this to his list of matters to attend to.
Dogs fouling in Yarrows garden area:  it was agreed that signs would be supplied and every opportunity would be taken to make dog owner aware of their societal responsibilities with regard to public health particularly for young children. 
Complaint regarding the static caravans abandoned machinery and general state of an area on the road to Yarrows Heritage trail. Councillor Bremner agreed to seek clarification of the legal situation and report back.
Concern raised over cattle and horses straying on the road as you reach the car park for heritage trail. It was hope that a resolution of the various issues surrounding the Yarrows trail could be developed so that it can function as a tourist attraction and provide benefit to the area.                       Action RB 5-5-17
9.2.3 Milton
Noticeboard is ongoing
9.2.4 Haster
Ian Giles met with representatives to discuss what they would like to see in their area. A brief was distributed to members and is attached to this minute. It was suggested that the Haster Association should be reconstituted into a SCIO and that the CVG would help. A micro grant could be applied for to cover any costs involved.
10. Tourism sub group
Nothing to report.
11. Four Year Plan for Tannach and District Community Council

At the conference in Pitlochry the Secretary managed to speak with the CARES representative involved with the Community Council application for funding. After a short informative discussion it was agreed that CARES would relook at the submission for funding towards this and liaise directly with Secretary to progress this. The discussion around this was extremely positive. There were presentations given by extremely proactive development officers and presentations given on collating a forward plan for communities which Secretary has requested will be sent to the CC as a valuable source of information. The Committee noted these developments and await further information.
12. Community Benefit
Lybster and Tannach report has been made available this month for members and is attached to this minute as appendix2. The public and active organisations are encouraged to become members (which is free with a limited liability of a £1) so that they can benefit from the £112,000 yearly funding for non-formal learning. Application forms are available from the Chairperson.
The following funding applications were approved on the motion of S Mindt seconded by C Macleod and agreed.
Thrumster Primary School – Nursery- Donation towards outdoor equipment, outdoor maths and literacy resources and gardening equipment. 
Thrumster Primary School - Donation towards cooking and baking equipment for the school.
Thrumster Primary School - Donation towards tools Kelly kettles for forest schools learning which will be rolled out in nursery and p 4-7 its already in p1-3
Wick High School Parent Council – Donation towards the annual university trip.  
13. Questions or Contributions from the public present

When would the new web site be up and run? C MacLeod reported that she had just finished redesigning the new web site on Spangelfish and that it should be fully functional shortly.

Would the CC continue its rotational arrangement for meeting?  The CC have no plans to change this.
14. Date of Next Meeting
Members are to be asked to consider date for AGM Wed 14th June 2017. Members are also asked to consider suspension of CC meetings June and July due to members having commitments meaning a quorum may be difficult. Members are asked to note the Secretary is on 2 months leave whilst making this decision which will also impact on the ability to hold meetings. This was agreed on the motion of R Gill seconded by C MacLeod.
The Secretary would cancel these bookings and arrange new ones beginning with the next meeting on the 28th August 2017.
Next Meeting Monday 28th August in Old School Tannach
John Inkster  Chairperson           May 2017
Appendix 1
Detailed accounts for year ending 31/03/2017

Opening balance                                     959.24 (this included 677 for Village Officer)

Income

                     HC grant                                     897.19

                     Village Officer                           800.00

                      War Graves                                 10.00

                      Total                                         1707.19

Expenditure

                       Hall hire                              270.00

                      Secretary’s honorarium   400.00

                      Members expenses           235.19

                      Memberships                       75.00

                      Wreaths                                 51.00

                      Village officer                      942.00

                      Total                                   1973.19 
Closing balance                                        693.24 (this includes 535 for Village Officer)

Appendix 2
Lybster & Tannach Update

 LDO Report May 2017

1. Application Process

a. Application Forms

· 6 completed applications

· 4 applications pending

· 4 enquiries of intent

2. Monthly Update
· Lybster Biscuits & Blether – Group application for rent and educational trips. Individual application for mini bus training

· Lybster Bowling Group -possible application for grounds maintenance of green

· Lybster Golf Club: as above (feasibility of joint application)

· LLCCDC: Application pending (possible match funding)

· Milton Residents Association: Presentation regarding scheme
· Thrumster PTA: Presentation regarding scheme 

· Caithness Klics: Training in aspects of social care

· Wick Scouts Group: Steve James: application for activities

· Highlife Highland: Youth Development Officer- Keith Moncur: Discussion around summer activities outwith areas of Lybster & Tannach. Linking in to Keith’s summer programme if possible

· Nucleus (Highlife) – Running a summer history scheme in Wick for young people. Looking at the feasibility of running something similar for Yarrows Heritage Trust

· Forss of Nature: Interested in developing craft courses

· Greener Scotland: Training & awareness in energy efficiency (possible match funding)

· ** Emailed Contacts: 40 Caithness wide groups have been emailed regarding the scheme: These include self-help groups, health groups, sports and social groups

· Facebook Page: Growing membership (over 100) with a number of links to community groups https://www.facebook.com/lybster.tannach.3
3. Membership Forms & Recruitment
· Membership forms approved

· LDO/Board to launch recruitment drive for membership
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